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Turkey Creek Division is planning an in-person meeting at the First Baptist Church of 
Kansas City, Tuesday, August 25th.

The presentation will be by Miles Hale, MMR, on “How to Share 
with Friends”.  He will discuss simple and complex ways to share 
info and photos with friends in the hobby.

Due to Covid-19 restrictions, for planning which room we need to use, we would like to 
know how many members/guests would like to attend.  Please email by Monday at 12:00 
noon on August 24th if you plan to attend.  You can contact Greg Ohlmacher, 
Superintendent, at gcohlmac@sunflower.com, if you have any questions. Thank you and 
stay healthy.

Greg Ohlmacher
Superintendent 

MEETING – TUESDAY, AUGUST 25, 2020

Location:
First Baptist Church of Kansas City
100 W. Red Bridge Road
Kansas City, Missouri 64114

(Intersection of Wornall and Red Bridge Road 
(same as College Blvd.))



Fellow Model Railroaders.  I do not have a lot of news for August.  I 
have been following social media sites, including the National Model 
Railroad Association Facebook Group.  It appears that many people are 
actively modeling during the pandemic.  That is a great thing.  I also 
watched some of the clinics that were part of the Gateway X virtual 
convention.  I thought for the most part virtual convention went well.  I 
also pick up on the regions Facebook posts.  I have been keeping active.  
As I have mentioned before, I have two modules that are part of the 
Lawrence Model Railroad Club’s modular layout and a station that am 
trying to model for the Old Depot Museum in Ottawa.   Other than that, 
it has been quiet.

I want to thank Mark Juett for presenting the clinic in July.  He discussed 
using JMRI for car forwarding.  This is the second or third time that I 
have seen a clinic on this topic, but this was clearly the best.  Mark 
presented things in an orderly fashion.  Fourteen people attended the 
meeting in person and another 8 people attended virtually.  Lots of 
great questions were asked, which lead to good discussions.  Now, for 
the most part the virtual presentation went well.  It was unfortunate 
that we could not link Mark’s computer to the virtual feed.  Thus, when 
Mark did the software demonstration at the end of the clinic, the 
virtual attendees could not see what he was doing.  Although I did not 
go home and try it out, I am hoping to get the Lawrence Model Railroad 
Club to set up their layout more often and try some operations.  When 
we do, JMRI might be the approach we use for car forwarding.
Miles Hale has offered to present a clinic in August.  Again, the meeting 
will be both in-person and virtual.  We will include the link in the email 
with the Lightning Slinger for those that wish to attend virtually.  Having 
said that, I hope Miles is bringing his camera, and we can link it to the 
computer system.

Superintendent: I am looking for someone to step up and be 
superintendent for 2021.  If you would like to help me locate someone 
or wish to volunteer your services as superintendent, please let me 
know.  This may also a good time to consider replacements for other 
officers.

Clinics: The annual model challenge will be in September.  We are also 
planning a judged model contest for some Saturday or Sunday in 
October.  So that leaves November for a clinic and December for a 
holiday gathering.  At this time, I do not know if these meetings will be 
in person or virtual.  Please consider presenting or recommending 
someone for a clinic in 2020.  Also, the Lightning Slinger can use articles 
or pictures.  Please consider contributing.

Gregory Ohlmacher
Superintendent, Turkey Creek Division, NMRA

Superintendent’s Report



Clerk’s Report for July 28, 2020

Superintendent Gregory Ohlmacher called the meeting July 28th into order at 7:00 pm.  There 
were approximately 15 persons in attendance, all with their masks, sitting with distance 
between.  About 6 participated through electronic “Zoom”, not perfect, but it seemed to 
generally work!  I don’t think the experience from Zoom was as good as being there!

We thank the First Baptist Church of Kansas City for their willingness to let us use their facility.  
Turkey Creek is making a small donation for its use.

Mark Juett presented detailed information on how JRMI integrates into 
model railroad operations.  Way above my head, but it inspired a lot of 
discussion with the members.  Inventory of cars, making up trains, preparing 
switch lists and more!

Meeting Adjourned.

Reported prepared by “Chicken Man Larry”
in substitute for Clerk McKee



L ightning S linger
Turkey Creek Division

August 25, 2020

and he says he has 50 to 60 
more to build.

The majority of his wagons are 
built from Jordan kits… but he 
has old Revell, GME and most 
recently, Berkshire Valley 
models, has introduced HO 
Scale kits.

Ray likes the detail of Jordan 
kits, but they are difficult to 
assemble.  The Berkshire 
Valley kits are a very nice 
comprise in detail and build 
to a great looking model.

Ray Brown has 
tipped the scale 
to insanity!







“Motive Power” 
for Wagons…

There is a need for horses, 
more horses, and maybe oxen 
and mules.  Donkeys were 
generally “pack animals”.  
Mules and donkeys can be 
stubborn and contrary!

Horses are bred in species 
and all species have distinctive 
color variations with strength/ 
speed attributes.

Most wagon horses are 
considered “draft horses”.  
The most used species are

Persurians
Clydesdales
Belgians

This is not to say other species 
are not used to pull wagons, 
such as

Buckskins
Chestnuts
Morgans

Saddles horses are 
generally

Buckskins
Palominos
Appoloosas
Paints
Morgans
Shires

Mules are strong and have 
inherent quality of being 
“surefooted”, great for narrow 
mountain trails, good for mine 
or “pack animals”, and good 
for mine or wagons on poor 
quality mountains, trails and 
paths.

Oxen are also very strong, 
but not surefooted.  Fewer 
oxen are needed than horses, 
to pull the same load.

Feeding is another factor in 
selecting these animals.  
Horses and mules need to be 
fed and want grain, oats, hay, 
etc.

Oxen as I understand, eat 
almost anything.  Great for 
slow long hauls across the 
prairies and roads through the 
mountains and valleys.  (You 
don’t have to haul food along 
the trip.)



You need rigging with all 
these animals to pull your 
wagons, stagecoaches and 
buckboards.  This subject is 
broad, complex and very 
detailed, and what I know 
barely scratches the surface.  
Rigging involves collars, 
harnesses, reigns and wagon 
draw bars.  All the animals are 
different, as Horses and Mules 
have their strength through 
their shoulders, while oxen 
have good neck strength.  
Most of the photos I have are 
horses.

Horses and Mules use collars, 
harnesses rigged around their 
shoulders, while oxen use 
yokes around their necks.

Now, you must decide on how 
prototypical you are going to 
detail your teams.

In our models, you can buy 
horses from Berkshire Valley 
with rigging molded into the 
horse.  You can buy animals 
with no rigging and you add 
the details.  You can get horses 
in Woodland Scenic sets, 
Preiser, Fun & Games, and 
some older manufactured 
pieces from swap meets.

Rigging
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Grant Harrison has got 
the competition well in his 
sight!

Grant has made great progress 
on his Wil West Models 
“Quartz Hill Mine”.

Grant is 3D printing parts, such 
as the headframe winch.
Pretty darn good!

On the move, Grant is 
expanding into 
scratchbuilding as he has a 
good start on a plan from Pat 
Harriman’s book.  He carved 
the stone walls from ABS 
drop in ceiling tile!

All you “elders” better 
wake up and take 
notice!
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On my Baltimore and Ohio Monongah Division, Grafton 
is the division point between Cumberland, Maryland 
and Parkersburg, West Virginia and is the center of 
activity between the two as it was on the Prototype.  
My version of the Monongah Division was built for 
operation, incorporates my interests and is not an 
attempt to accurately recreate the prototype but 
rather attempts to capture the essence of the B&O in 
this part of the world.  That being said, my operations 
plan required a passenger station at Grafton where 
there is virtually no space for one.  Furthermore I 
wanted something that captured the basics of the real

When I was in Milwaukee for the 2010 NMRA National Convention I paid a visit to the Walthers Terminal 
Hobby Shop that I had read about since I was a kid (a very long time ago).  I found one of their Union 
Station kits on the sale table "in As Is No Returns condition" for a very good price and thought it might 
contain the elements needed to build a suitable stand-in for the real thing.  Fast forward 10 years, mix in 
pandemic boredom and it was time to figure out how to build a station for Grafton.

It did not take a rocket scientist or a vernier caliper to figure out that I had no more than ½ inch between 
the backdrop and drill track at track level for a station structure not to mention the fact that the drill 
track ran between the back drop and the main track where passenger trains would call.  I was on the 
horns of a dilemma.

After considerable thought and several hours studying the Walthers kit parts I determined that the basic 
Union Station kit shape was similar to that of the Grafton Station and might be suitable.  It was a stone 
building and the street side of the building had columns and wings set back from central portion of the 
building.  The problem was that I did not have room for the central part of the building to extend out 
from the wings.  So, what to do?  I decided that I could assemble the lower part of the track side of the 
Walthers kit to simulate the lower level of my station by cutting off the upper portions of the walls and 
modifying them to be built flat rather than in the U shaped kit configuration.  Then I could add a wall 
above that by using Evergreen plastic sidewalk sheet to gain enough height to stack the street side of the

station with its stone lower level, columns on the upper level and brick wings set back from the central 
portion of the building.  Photo #1 is the actual station.  The taller building on the right is the Willard Hotel 
named after B&O President Dan Willard.



kit and cantilever it over the track.  This would give the column and wing effect that I was looking for 
but would not be easy to construct due to the cast in details such as cornices that needed to be 
carried around corners.  With some trepidation my Grandson Sam Ninemire (age 12) and I took a razor 
saw to the kit parts.  Remembering the sale price I paid for the kit helped.  After the parts were 
measured twice and cut once, Sam did most of the assembly.  He felt that the floor under the column 
area was too thin so we added some strip styrene to make the floor a bit thicker.  We also added a 
railing to keep the citizens of Grafton from falling to the tracks below.  See Photo #2. We also modified 
the" people doors" from the unused portion of the building sides to replace two of the kit baggage 
type doors on the lower level as shown on a later photo.

After a coat of limestone colored paint the next question was how to simulate the brick wings.  
MicroMark provided the solution with their brick paper but making the complex cuts to fit it around 
the ornate windows on the wings presented the next challenge.  It was met by making a paper pattern 
of ½ of a window using bits of paper taped together and then using a copy machine to make the other 
half.  After that was cut out and a pattern for a complete window was made, it was in turn copied and 
used to make a pattern for the entire wall.  That pattern in turn was used to cut the brick paper for an 
exact fit.  See Photo #3.  The finished station is shown in Photo #4 and I think it is a suitable stand-in 
for the real thing.  I solved the lack of room for a platform by running the drill track trough the 
platform.  It was an interesting project because the track is curved and it also involved a turnout and 
an electric uncoupler.  Styrene sheet was the material used.  Photo #5 shows the platform as well as 
the side view of the building.  Now to scratch build the Willard Hotel to complete the illusion . . .
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by Shelly Levy, MMR
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… set in the heart of the BitterRoot Mountains …

Jacob’s Wagon 
& Carriage Repair 

Jacob’s Wagon & Carriage 
Repair has quickly grown 
to an important business in 
BitterRoot Canyon City.  
They provide repairs to the 
many miners’ wagons used 
to bring the ore down from 
the mountains.  The offer 
wheel and spring 
replacement or repair, 
wood bed refurbishment 
and Jacob will go up the 
mountain trails to help any 
miner when in need.

A Little Side Note … 
the Wagon Works owner is 
an ambitious young man 
who was passing through 
toward the west, when he 
encountered a young 

beautiful lady at Chillery’s 
Café.  It was love at first 
sight!

many a hopper car.  Some 
makes its way to Black 
Rock and BitterRoot 
Canyon cities.

Dutchess is trying to 
introduce “popcorn and 
trout” as a new menu item 
at Chillery’s Café …just 
not caught on yet!!!

Comments around are, 
“when you are fishing, 
and your popcorn gets 
wet, it just don’t taste as 
good!”.  Dutchess is 
working on that …!

The model started as a 
FOScale kit.  I retained 
the basic shape, added an

Jacob Miles 
Hallenbright has 
now been in

BitterRoot Canyon for 
nearly 10 years.  He 
married that gal.  I believe 
her name was Dutchess 
Francis FullofLife, 

royalty from the capital city 
of Amos, in the country of 
Iowaan.  It’s a small flatland 
country in the middle of 
“somewhere”.  That country 
relies on sales of Red-in-
Bocker popcorn!   
Sometimes sales are good, 
and sometimes not. They 
have standard gauge rails in 
that country, and the 
popcorn harvest fills 



The roof was modified to 
provide a parapet wall and 
added a step-down at the 
very rear.  Roof equipment 
details were scratchmade.  
The roofing is pastel chalks 
on black paper and rice 
paper.  The paper is soaked 
with mineral spirits, then 
chalks in various grays, 
dark reds, ochre and green 
(for “old”).  Fix the chalk 
with several light passes of 
dulcote (quick dashes of 
spray).

entrance area to the left 
side, and added a cover 
exterior work area to the 
right side.  A vertical 
boiler was installed to 
make steam for heat and 
wood bending/shaping.
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Some of  
you may 
realize that 
Ted 
Tschirhart
manages 

The fate of the exhibit is in 
limbo due to the Corona 
Virus.

The rules being imposed on its 
reopening are pretty ominous 
for a group of “volunteers” to 
adhere to.

There are significant 
restrictions to “hours of 
operation”, rigorous clean-up 
requirements after each         
3 hour open session!  Plus 
more!

All of which are jeopardizing 
the reopening of the exhibit, 
and worse, the Christmas 
extravaganza in the future.

Further, operational plans must 
be formally typed and 
submitted, all of which is a 
major task in and of itself!

All and all, the reopening any 
time soon is probably not 
practical!

In my opinion, this is a shame!  
The exhibition is very 
promotional to the hobby of 
Model Railroading that most of 
us don’t give enough credit to.

Ted and many volunteers 
donate countless hours to 
create and maintain the 
trains.  We should be very 
thankful.  Young folks enjoy 
and are in “awe” of the many 
operating trains. 

In the last few years, each 
weekend brings 1,000 to 
2,000 visitors; individuals, 
parents and their children.

The people leave the exhibit 
“pulling” their kids out!  

Many of the kids have never 
seen trains before!

Nothing else in Kansas City 
spreads the awareness of 
model trains like this exhibit.

Christmas brings thousands!!!  
15 to 20,000 each weekend!

and administers the Union 
Station model train exhibit.

In my opinion, it will be a 
huge loss if we lose this 
exhibit.  I don’t have solutions 
or answers.



Ted Tschirhart has survived 
shear perseverance, desire and 
stamina. 

Ted is a special guy.  His 
helpers are just as special!  I 
don’t know all their names, 
but I say Thank You times ten!

It will be terrible if we cannot 
have the annual Christmas 
exhibition.  Any ideas!?!  
Want help!?!  Email me and I 
will get you in touch!

Larry Diehl
ldiehl066@gmail.com




